PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 24, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 24, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00PM and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report
Special Events – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi announced that, as part of the Town’s efforts to reduce costs within the budget, the Department of Public Works (“DPW”) may no longer be able to provide staff coverage for seasonal events (preparation setup, clean up work, and ShowMobile coverage).   The Town is proposing, she said, that DPW costs associated with an event now be the responsibility of event organizers, like a police or fire ‘detail.’  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Office of Economic Development, the department responsible for overseeing Special Event permits, is currently reaching out to all event organizers to discuss the possibility that the Town will be unable to continue to absorb the costs of staff coverage at their events.      

Depot Square Outreach – Ms. Arrighi explained that she performed some research on the public outreach conducted by the Town regarding the rehabilitation of Depot Square, in response to some concerns shared by a citizen during public comment at the previous Selectmen’s meeting.   Ms. Arrighi pointed the Board’s attention to a schedule of public hearings at which citizens had the opportunity to comment on the Depot Square project, noting that all abutters will be notified of the project start date and the closure of parking in that area.   The work currently being conducted around the site, she added, relates to drainage infrastructure that must be installed prior to the rehabilitation of the square.

Licenses

Seasonal Liquor Renewals 

Issuance of all of the following licenses is subject to the applicant’s submission of all requisite paperwork.
· Pinewood Lodge, Inc. d/b/a Pinewood Lodge (190 Pinewood Lodge, Albert Saunders, Manager), requested renewal of its Seasonal Liquor License.  Pinewood Lodge also requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with its Liquor License renewal:
· Common Victualler License

· Comprehensive Entertainment Licenses, Groups I, II, III, IV

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen approved the renewal of a Seasonal Liquor License, Common Victualler License, and a Comprehensive Entertainment License (as outlined above) for Pinewood Lodge, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Sandy Pond Golf, Inc. d/b/a Atlantic Country Club (450 Little Sandy Pond Road, Paul Whiting, Manager) requested renewal of its Seasonal Liquor License.   Sandy Pond Golf, Inc. also requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with its Liquor License renewal:
· Common Victualler License

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Group I

· Early Sunday Opening

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen approved the renewal of a Seasonal Liquor License, Common Victualler License, Comprehensive Entertainment License, and Early Sunday Opening License (as outlined above) for Sandy Pond Golf, Inc.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Double C, Inc., d/b/a Campy’s (531 Federal Furnace Road, Craig Carreau, Manager) requested renewal of its Seasonal Liquor License.   Double C, Inc. also requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with its Liquor License renewal:
· Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups I, II, III

· Sunday Entertainment (TV, dancing, live entertainment)

· Early Sunday Opening

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board of Selectmen approved the renewal of a Seasonal Liquor License, Comprehensive Entertainment License, Sunday Entertainment License, and Early Sunday Opening License (as outlined above) for Double C, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Camp Bournedale Inc. (110 Valley Road, Darrin Fabrizio, Manager) requested renewal of its Seasonal Liquor License.   Camp Bournedale Inc. also requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with its Liquor License renewal:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups II and III

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen approved the renewal of a Seasonal Liquor License, Common Victualler License, and a Comprehensive Entertainment License (as outlined above) for Camp Bournedale Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt

· Our House Services (40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot) requested five (5) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: March 27, 28, and 29, 2009, and April 3 and 4, 2009.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen approved five (5) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
· Plymouth Philharmonic (11 North Street, Chris Ford) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a Symphony Soiree to be held on March 28, 2009 from 5:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. at the Mayflower Society House Museum.  Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen approved a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Plymouth Philharmonic / Chris Ford.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· Thomas McLaughlin of 698c W. Washington Street, Hanson, Mass. requested a Vehicle for Hire Operator License.  Background check and driving record have been reviewed.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator License (as outline above) for Thomas McLaughlin.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Sunday Entertainment (New)

· Friends of the Plymouth Pound, Inc. (12 Colony Beach Blvd.) requested a Sunday Entertainment License for Sunday, May 31, 2009 from 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. for a fundraising carnival to be held at the Armstrong Skating Area.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen approved a Sunday Entertainment License (as outlined above) for Friends of the Plymouth Pound, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Keno

· Cedarville Wine and Spirits, 2245 State Road.  The Massachusetts State Lottery Commission will approve a Keno License for the above establishment.  If the Board objects, it must claim its right to a hearing before the MSLC within 21 days of receipt of the letter.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen acknowledged the receipt of notice from the Massachusetts State Lottery Commission regarding pending approval of a Keno License for Cedarville Wine and Spirits, 2245 State Road.  Voted 5-0-0, acknowledged.  

Administrative Notes

Storm Drainage Design Guidelines – The Board voted to adopt the amended Guide for the Design of Storm Drainage Facilities in the Town of Plymouth, Massachusetts, dated March 2009, to include the updated Low Impact Design Standards, as recommended by the Office of Planning & Development and Department of Public Works.

Chapter 61 Right of First Refusal – The Board voted to notify ADM Agawam Development, LLC that the Town of Plymouth waives the 120 day timeline and will not exercise its right to purchase the property identified as Plat 115: portions of Lots 1B, 1-09, 1-10, 1-44, and 1-45 (property between Bourne Road and Wareham Road associated with the River Run Connector Road) under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61A, Section 14, and Chapter 61, Section 8, as recommended by the Office of Planning & Development.

Temporary Access through Town Property – The Board voted to grant temporary access to Deborah Balboni of Allerton Street from March 26 until April 9, 2009 from the 130 Rear Court Street Building Parking Lot to her home on Allerton Street in order to perform grading work in her yard.

Public Comment

Patrice Hatcher questioned the process for the selection of volunteers for Town Committees. Ms. Hatcher stated that she had previously submitted a letter of interest to serve on the Visitor Services Board but noted that she was not considered in the recently held candidate interviews. She recommended that the process be updated to include postings not only in the newspaper but on the Town’s website, to keep prospective applicants up-to-date on committee openings.

Chairman Quintal stepped out of his seat and addressed the Board from the podium. Reading from a prepared statement, Mr. Quintal discussed his reasons for seeking a seat on the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”) and sought to address any controversy caused by his appointment. Requests for funding for important events like the America’s Hometown Thanksgiving Celebration have been turned down by the VSB, he noted, and he stated his belief that it is time for change within the VSB, both in terms of membership and in terms of the legislation governing the committee.

William Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), explained that the CPC and the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless have decided to ask Town Meeting to take no action on Article 16D, which relates to the Taskforce’s proposal to acquire a home on Prince Street for the purposes of establishing a homeless shelter.  There are several zoning matters to be worked out prior to acquisition of the property, Mr. Keohan said, and the Taskforce would like the opportunity to work further with the neighborhood on the proposal.  The CPC, he stated, is still very much in support of the Taskforce’s application for Community Preservation funding.
Connie Melahoures, Director of the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless, noted that the Taskforce retains a strong interest in acquiring the property on Prince Street, and it plans to continue the work of developing a Memorandum of Understanding with the neighbors to come back before the Board and Town Meeting with a proposal that works for all.

Erica Manfredi, a resident of Prince Street, expressed her relief that Article 16D will go to Town Meeting with a recommendation for no action.  Prince Street is not an appropriate neighborhood for this type of facility, she said, and she stated her hope that no further proposals of this kind come forth.

Marion McCarthy, a property owner on Prince Street, thanked the Board for understanding the neighborhood’s anxiety and concerns over the Taskforce’s proposal, echoing Ms. Manfredi’s assertion that Prince Street is not the right place for a homeless shelter. 
Selectman Machado noted that Plymouth does not have an ordinance banning sex offenders from living within a certain proximity from a school zone or elderly housing complex, which would prevent proposals like that of the Taskforce from coming forth.  Our youth and elderly populations are the most vulnerable, he said, and the Town should consider having a protective bylaw in place prior to discussing the Taskforce’s proposal any further.  Selectman Machado then made a motion to direct the Town Manager’s Office to investigate the drafting of a bylaw for the Fall Town Meeting which would prevent a registered sex offender from living anywhere near a school, elderly complex, daycare facility, or park.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Selectman Machado referred to the concerns raised by Patrice Hatcher with regard to the appointment process for the VSB.  He noted for the record that the process was conducted publicly, with the vacancy being advertised through standard practice in the newspaper.  In contrast, Selectman Machado said, citizens have been appointed to the 400th Anniversary Committee without the public advertisement of seats.  Ms. Hatcher did submit a letter several months ago, he acknowledged, but the Town, he said, can only be responsible for holding these letters for so long.   Selectman Machado sought to address the oversight of Ms. Hatcher’s candidacy for the VSB, and he asked Chairman Quintal if he would find it suitable to re-advertise his recently appointed seat on the VSB.     
Chairman Quintal explained that he would like to serve upon the VSB for at least three or four meetings, after which, he said, he would find it acceptable to re-advertise his seat.  

Selectman Machado approximated that the seat could be re-advertised around Memorial Day, and he made a motion to re-advertise the seat on the Visitor Services Board held by Richard J. Quintal, Jr.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-1 in favor, with an abstention from Selectman Tavares. 
Referring to Selectman Machado’s comments on the appointment process for the members of the 400th Anniversary Committee, Selectman Tavares asserted that Rev. Peter Gomes (the chair of the 400th Anniversary Committee) had informed the Board that there would be times when he would periodically ask the Board to appoint new members, and no objections were previously made.  Selectman Machado responded with the suggestion that the 400th Anniversary Committee keep the public more informed of its committee openings.  

Alteration of Premises – Annual All Alcohol Club License: Plymouth Yacht Club

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises to an Annual All Alcohol Club License from Plymouth Yacht Club, 34 Union Street, Rebecca Darsch, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Cliff Sampson, Commodore of the Plymouth Yacht Club (“PYC”), and Rebecca Darsch, Manager, addressed the Board on behalf of the Club’s application.   Mr. Sampson stated that the Alteration of Premises that the PYC has requested does not represent any changes in their current or past operational practices.  The PYC, he explained, was unaware that it was operating the functions of the club within sections of the property that were not designated on the approved liquor license, as a clerical error had been made, years ago, that inadvertently left areas within the club’s premises off the license.   Once aware of this, Mr. Sampson said, the PYC wished to amend its license in good faith to accurately reflect the areas of service, namely the outside deck and yard areas.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment, both for and against the license application.  No citizens came forth to address the Board.  He then closed the hearing and brought the matter back to the Board for a vote.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved an Alteration of Premises (as outlined within the application) for Plymouth Yacht Club.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention by Selectman Tavares, because he is a member of the Plymouth Yacht Club.

Committee Interviews – Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation
Chairman Quintal noted that, originally, there were two (2) applicants for one (1) available seat on the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”): Richard Gladdys and Richard Knox.  Mr. Gladdys has since removed his name as a candidate, Chairman Quintal noted, as Mr. Gladdys was recently appointed to the Advisory & Finance Committee.   Richard Knox, therefore, is the only candidate for the seat, Chairman Quintal said.

Richard Knox addressed the Board on behalf of his application to serve on the PGDC.  Mr. Knox explained that the PGDC was created for so much more than the parking plan, and with Plymouth poised for so much development, he would like to be involved.

Chairman Quintal noted that he has seen Mr. Knox in attendance at many of the PGDC’s meetings.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board appointed Richard Knox of 1 Blackmers Lane to a seat on the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation, for a term effective March 25, 2009 through June 30, 2012.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Bio-Retention “Rain Garden” on Water Street
David Gould, Acting Director of Public Works, introduced the Engineering Department’s presentation about the bio-retention “rain garden” project on Water Street.   Federal and State regulations require municipalities to prevent stormwater run-off from flowing untreated into the harbor, Mr. Gould explained, and this project is one of several that the DPW will undertake to conform to those regulations.

Jay Thomsen of the Engineering Department provided a PowerPoint presentation on the DPW’s plans for Stormwater Outfall Management.  He focused upon the Water Street rain garden in Mabbett Park, where plantings will naturally treat rainfall and runoff before flow reaches the harbor, below.   Mr. Thomsen displayed maps and schematics outlining the drainage and landscape design related to the rain garden, noting the estimated cost of the project at $50,000 (funded through a State grant for construction costs and matched by the Town’s provision of design and administration costs).  Though only one of several stormwater management projects initiated by the Town—some already completed and others planned for the future—the Water Street rain garden, Mr. Thomsen said, is the most visible and will help the Town to demonstrate the value of this work.

Members of the Board posed some brief questions to Mr. Thomsen with regard to maintenance and function of the rain garden.  Mr. Thomsen explained that the Town will be responsible for the minimal amount of work needed to maintain these bio-retention gardens. 
The presentation was informative in nature and required no vote of the Board.  Seeing no further questions, Chairman Quintal thanked the DPW staff for their presentation.
Intersection of Old Sandwich Road & Old tavern Trail
Ms. Arrighi explained that the owners of The Pinehills had approached the Town some time ago with a request for permission to pave the intersection of Old Sandwich Road and Old Tavern Trail.   The request, she said, has been vetted through the Roads Advisory Committee and the Engineering Department, and the Engineering Department would like to present its recommendation to the Board.

Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Malaguti each noted that they are aware of the drainage issues and roadway deterioration at the intersection.  As the Board’s designee on the Roads Advisory Committee (“RAC”), Vice Chairman Malaguti reported that he and his fellow RAC committee members voted unanimously to recommend the paving of the intersection, contingent upon a list of stipulations set forth by both the RAC and the Town’s Engineering Department (referenced in a memo from Town Engineer Sid Kashi to the Board of Selectmen, dated March 4, 2009).

John Judge, president of Pinehills LLC, discussed his company’s request for permission to pave the intersection of Old Sandwich Road and Old Tavern Trail.  Mr. Judge stated that Pinehills LLC will assume 100% of the costs associated with design and construction of the improvement project.   The improvements at the intersection, he said, will primarily consist of the installation of drainage infrastructure and the paving of a chip-sealed surface over the 18-foot gap between Old Sandwich Road and Old Tavern Trail.  Mr. Judge stated his belief that these improvements will enhance safety and address the ongoing drainage problems at the intersection.  If approved by the Town, he noted, work could begin as early as April.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the request submitted by Pinehills LLC to pave the intersection of Old Sandwich Road and Old Tavern Trail, subject to the comments set forth by the Town’s DPW / Engineering Department.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal allowed Paul Withington of Old Sandwich Road to share his thoughts on the matter.  Mr. Withington addressed the Board and expressed his appreciation to the owners of The Pinehills for their consistent efforts to keep neighboring residents informed of this proposed improvement.  He noted his support of the project, with one suggestion that stop signs be installed for Old Tavern Trail on both sides of its intersection with Old Sandwich Road, to prevent confusion and accidents.  Mr. Withington noted that both he and Acting DPW Director David Gould have had concerns about the erosion of Old Sandwich Road where the chip-sealed pavement will meet the gravel, but he added that Mr. Gould has assured him that these concerns will be addressed.

Chairman Quintal called for a five-minute break to prepare for the next presentation.  
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Paul McAlduff 
Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Resources
Jason Silva
Kim Manion, Director of the Council on Aging
John White (also on School Committee)
Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting and welcomed the members of the School Committee, Advisory & Finance Committee, Council on Aging, and Building Committee.   Committee chairs Linda McAlduff and William Driscoll called a meeting to order of their respective committees (the Council on Aging and Building Committees did not have enough members present to reach a quorum).   
Gary Maestas, Superintendent of Schools, brought forth the proposal offered by the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) to provide reimbursement funding to Plymouth for the construction of a model school at the Plymouth North High School (“PNHS”) campus.  Originally, Mr. Maestas said, the town expected a 49.75% reimbursement if MSBA approved funding for the PNHS project, but if the Town chooses to build a model school, MSBA will raise the reimbursement points by 5%.  Add to that a 2% green credit, 2% maintenance credit, 0.5% adoption of 40R overlay credit, and a 0.5% community use credit, he said, and the total reimbursement from MSBA will be 59.75%.  Thus, Mr. Maestas noted, Plymouth could build itself a brand-new PNHS for under $30 million.

Mr. Maestas provided a PowerPoint presentation on the school building process and the model school proposal from MSBA, outlining the incentives offered and subsequent benefits of choosing this option.   If the Town opts for the model school, he explained, construction could begin as early as November 2009 on a 1,350 seat school.  Mr. Maestas reported that he will be meeting with MSBA on March 25, 2009, at which time he believes that MSBA will vote to formally approve and offer the model school project to Plymouth.   At nearly a 60% reimbursement, he noted, a brand-new model school for PNHS is a great opportunity for the Town and the students of Plymouth.
Questions were posed to Mr. Maestas by the Selectmen and other committee members with regard to athletic fields at the PNHS campus, project timetable, facility design, project costs, and the potential need to redistrict students during the anticipated 2-year construction phase.   
Discussion shifted towards the proposal to build a new Council on Aging (“COA”) facility at the PNHS campus, as was decided upon by the voters in conjunction with the passage of an override for construction of a new school.   Mr. Maestas clarified that, though MSBA funds cannot be used for the COA, MSBA has made no objections to the inclusion of the facility on the PNHS campus.   Selectman Machado expressed concerns over the concept of locating a senior center on the campus of a high school.   Mr. Maestas and Ms. Burgess cited the benefits and educational opportunities of having both generations within the same campus. 
Mr. Maestas and Chairman Quintal offered their thanks to all those involved with helping the PNHS project become a reality, specifically Barry Haskell, the former Superintendent of Schools.  Mr. Maestas noted that he will report back to the Board with news of the MSBA’s vote on March 25, 2009.

On a motion by Ms. Burgess, seconded by Ms. Betz, the School Committee voted unanimously to adjourn its meeting.  On a motion by Ms. Benezra, seconded by Mr. Muratore, the Advisory & Finance Committee unanimously voted to adjourn its meeting.
Chairman Quintal called for another five minute break prior to the next agenda item.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Opportunity for Expansion of Nelson Park – Selectmen Machado noted a parcel of land at the intersection of Water and Nelson Streets that is available for sale.  Acquisition of this parcel—which is adjacent to Nelson Park—could provide the Town with a wonderful opportunity to expand an important downtown recreation area with the use of Community Preservation Funds.  

Selectman Machado made a motion for the Board to authorize the Acting Town Manager to send a letter to the Community Preservation Committee, requesting that it initiate negotiations with the property owner to acquire the property.    Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Camera System at the Town’s Transfer Stations – Vice Chairman Malaguti wished to dispel rumors that the camera systems installed at each of the Town’s three transfer stations are not real.   He explained that Kerin McCall of the DPW’s Solid Waste Management Division recently sent him figures on the number of violations issued through the camera system, which identifies those vehicle registrations entering the stations for which a pass has not been purchased.  Vice Chairman Malaguti shared the figures collected and violations issued to date and speculated that, because of the camera systems, the Town has sold more transfer station passes this year as compared to previous years.

New Business
Birthday Wishes for Harold Boyer – Selectman Machado requested that the Board issue a Proclamation for townsman Harold Boyer, who will soon celebrate his 101st Birthday.

Municipal Utility Cooperatives – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a recent article in the Massachusetts Municipal Association’s Beacon newsletter regarding a recent municipal trend of forming regional cooperatives to ‘bundle’ electricity demands for better consumer rates.  He asked that the Energy Committee investigate this initiative to determine whether it would be financially beneficial for the Town.

Gravel Removal at County Woodlot – Chairman Quintal inquired about the County’s efforts to obtain permitting for gravel removal at the County Woodlot in Plymouth.  Ms. Arrighi reported that Paul McAuliffe, the Town’s Director of Inspectional Services, is working with the County Administrator to ensure that all standard guidelines are met.  Chairman Quintal noted that he would like the Board to receive notification on the status of this matter.
FY2010 Budget – At the request of Chairman Quintal, Ms. Arrighi provided the Board with a brief update on the FY2010 Budget process.
Town Manager Search – Selectman Machado requested an update at a future meeting on the status of the search for a new Town Manager.  Chairman Quintal stated, for the record, that he would like the Town to forgo the expense of a massive search in favor of appointing Ms. Arrighi as the permanent Town Manager.

Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 9:20 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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